








1 

BELLBROOK BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 
PUBLIC HEARING MINUTES 

MAY 21, 2019 
 
 

PRESENT: Mr. Aaron Burke 
Ms. Schroder 

  Mr. Philip Ogrod 
  Mr. Robert Middlestetter 
  Chairperson Brinegar  
 
CALL TO ORDER: 
 
Chairman Brinegar called the meeting of the Board of Zoning Appeals to order at 6:00 PM.  The Clerk 
called the roll.  Mr. Burke, yes; Mr. Middlestetter, yes; Mr. Ogrod, yes; Ms. Schroder, yes; Mrs. Brinegar, 
yes. 
 
Mr. Middlestetter made a motion to name Mrs. Brinegar as the chairperson and Mr. Ogrod as Vice-Chair 
for 2019.  Ms. Schroder seconded the motion.  The roll was called.  Mr. Middlestetter, yes; Ms. Schroder, 
yes; Mr. Burke, yes; Mr. Ogrod, yes; Ms. Brinegar, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 
Mr. Middlestetter moved to approve the prior minutes of October 16, 2018.  Ms. Schroder seconded the 
motion.  Roll was called.  Mr. Burke, abstain; Ms. Schroder, abstain; Mr. Ogrod, yes; Mr. Middlestetter, 
yes; Mrs. Brinegar, yes.  The motion carried 4-0. 

 
It is noted for the record that Mr. Jeff Green, Planning and Zoning Assistant was in attendance. 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 

• BZA CASE #19-01 2310 Portage Path Variance Request.   
Mr. Green reported that the property owner __ Rudolph is asking for a variance to build a shed on his 
property that is 4 feet from the edge of his property than the zoning code requires 8 feet.  From R1B.  It 
is an odd shaped lot which is the reason for the variance request.  The case documentation includes a 
diagram, pictures, and an aerial view of the lot and proposed location of the shed.  The proposed location 
is the best placement on the lot.  Staff recommends approval.   
 
Mr. Phillip Rudolph came forward to explain the reason for his request.  The odd shape makes placement 
of the structure more difficult.  This position is the least intrusive of the only two options.  He spoke with 
his neighbors who have no objection.  He hopes that he can have double doors on the side of the shed. 
 
Is it parallel with the fence?  Mr. Rudolph explained that it will be parallel with one of the property line.  
The lot corner is a 45 degree angle. 
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Chair Brinegar and Mr. Ogrod have looked at the property.  Mrs. Brinegar added that she believes the 
owner is being true to the intent of the law if not the letter of the law.   The Board agrees that it is the 
best placement. 
 
Mr. Middlestetter made a motion to approve the variance request for BZA case #19-01 2310 Portage 
Path.  Mr. Ogrod seconded the motion.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 

 
OLD BUSINESS:   
 

• PRC Case #18-06 2130 Clearview Drive  
Mr. Green explained that a request had been made in 2007 to have siding put on the house.  This was 
not done for 8 years.  A complaint was received by the City which then sent the owner formal notice of 
the violation.  There was no response from the owner so fines were assessed.  The BZA had given the 
owner a time frame to complete the maintenance issues.  The BZA tried giving the owner an incentive 
to complete the work without fines.  Mr. Green reports that the siding has been put up.   
 
Mrs. Schroeder asked when the work was completed since the Board had tried incentivizing the owner 
to complete the work by offering to repeal the fines. 
 
Mr. Ogrod said he drove by before Christmas and the siding looks good.  
 
Mrs. Brinegar would like the letters that are sent out to be certified and asked if there needs to be a 
change to the policy.  Mr. Green said he sends both regular mail and certified letters plus posts a notice 
on the property.   The zoning code and property maintenance code both define the process. 
 

• BZA Case #18-05 2088 Dane Lane 
Mr. Green reported that there have been new complaints about the grass.  The first grass and structure 
complaints was in 2012.  The owner replaced one window and demolished a shed.  Mr. Green has sent 
an email, a letter, a certified letter, and posted on the property. The owner has $1,000 in unpaid fines.  
The City mowed the grass this week.  The neighbors are very interested to see work being done.  They 
have even offered to buy the property.  The owner wants $190,000-$200,000.  Mr. Green looked at the 
property with the service department and saw the animal paths leading up to the house and significant 
deterioration to the overhang above the hot tub.  The next step will be prosecution. 
 
Mr. Ogrod said that the fireplace is also deteriorated.  He thinks the property has been vacant for years. 
Mr. Green stated that the property is owned by James Elias but appears to be managed by his sister. 
 
Mrs. Brinegar asked how prosecution is handled when the owner lives outside of Ohio.  Mr. Green 
reported that he looked into this and that it is not an issue.  We notify the owner and it is up to them to 
respond or law enforcement will get involved. 
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Mrs. Schroeder asked if the Board even needs to meet again on this subject since nothing has changed 
since the last meeting.  Mr. Green explained that the Board does need to meet again if they want to take 
the case to prosecution.  The City staff has the authority to issue fines.   
 
Mr. Middlestetter asked if the owner has legal assistance here.  Mr. Green said that there was an 
attorney previously.  Mr. Middlestetter also asked how much the City charges to mow grass.  Mr. Green 
explained that for the first offense the City charges $100.00 plus $75.00 per hour for man-hours.   The 
City is checking the property every week.  He reported receiving an email from the sister who said that 
the contractor they had hired to mow the grass was threatened by neighbors.  Mr. Green reached out 
to the contractor who denied this.   
 
Mrs. Brinegar opined that keeping up with the grass is important, but she is more concerned with the 
structural situation.  Mr. Green explained that he is reviewing the history of these concerns and has 
spoken with the previous Code Enforcement Officer.  This could go on in court as long as they are willing 
to fight it.  He said he thought the yearly property taxes totaled close to $4,000.00 and have been paid.   
 
Mr. Green explained that this will be on the agenda for the June 18 meeting at which time the Board 
could send the case to prosecution.   This will give the owner a chance to respond. 
 
Mr. Ogrod asked that the pertinent codes be sent to the Board.  Mr. Green agreed to email those to the 
Board members. 
 
 
OPEN DISCUSSION:   
 
  
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
There being no further business to discuss, Mrs. Brinegar made a motion to adjourn.  With unanimous 
consent, the meeting adjourned at 6:51 PM.  
 
      
 
Meredith Brinegar, Chairman     Date 
 
    
Pamela Timmons, Secretary     Date 
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